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Thank you for joining Brother of the Word, because brother you need the word.

Part two of Grace to Forgive, grace to forgive. And I would like to just read a little 
bit humor I came more across this week. A Sunday school teacher had just 
concluded her lesson and she wanted to make sure that she had made her point and 
so she said, "Can anyone tell me what you must do before you can attain forgiveness 
of sin?" And there was a short pause and then from the back of the room a small boy 
spoke up sin he said. Well, we’re talking about grace to forgive and we are so 
grateful to God's grace that forgives us because we all sin. We all messed up, we all 
come short and so we are grateful for his grace to forgive us and as we extend that 
grace to forgive others who have wronged us.

When we were reading a text over in the book of Colossians Chapter 3 the Book of 
Colossians Chapter 3 toward the back of your Bible just a few books from 
Revelations you'll find the small book there the Book of Colossians, the Book of 
Colossians right behind Philippians. Colossians Chapter 3 let’s read Verses 12 and 
13, Colossians Chapter 3 Verse 12 and 13 when you get there say, "Amen." Well 
let's read beginning with Verse 12 Colossians Chapter 3 Verse 12 read and let's 
read together in unison. "Put on therefore, as the elect of God, holy and beloved, 
bowels of mercies, kindness, humbleness of mind, meekness, long suffering 
forbearing one another and forgiving one another, if any  men have a quarrel 
against any even as Christ forgave you, so also do ye."

So we are talking about Grace to Forgive, Grace to Forgive part two, Grace to 
Forgive. When you say this word here in Colossians the word forgiving means to do 
a favor, when you forgive you’re actually doing a favor to someone and you also 
doing a favor to yourself. You’re showing kindness unconditionally and you are 
giving freely. And so when you're forgiving someone you’re doing them a favor and 
you’re doing yourself a favor. You're showing kindness unconditionally and you are 
giving freely. First, you don’t have to turn there, but 1 Peter Chapter 4 Verse 8 it 
says that love, in the Amplified Bible it says, "Love forgives and disregards the 
offenses of others." Known as that love forgives and disregards the offenses of 
others so isn't that taking them into accounts.

So 1 Corinthians you don’t have turn there either, but 1 Corinthians Chapter 13 in 
the 5th Verse, in the Amplified Bible it says something very similar since 1 
Corinthians 13 is the love chapter says something very similar it says, "Love it 
takes no account of the evil done to it, it pays no attention to a suffered wrong." So 
it says the same thing it’s not adding it up, it’s not counting it up when somebody 
does you wrong. It is saying that you just really ignore it, you’re disregarding it, 
you’re not keeping score, you’re not adding it up, you’re not counting it up, you’re 
not holding it against the person. It says Lord to overlook a transgression or an 
offense. So we overlooked it, we disregard it, pay no attention to it, we’re not 
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counting it out, we’re not keeping score, we’re not adding it up, we’re leaving it, 
we’re letting it go, we're letting it drop.

Isn't that a wonderful way to live? You feel so free when you just let it go, you leave 
it and you let it, drop. You’re not holding anything against anybody, somebody 
wrong and you don’t even pay attention to it. You just disregard it. You’re not 
making a mental note of it, Amen. That’s freedom. It’s a free way to live. It's such a 
free way to live. Here is something that Hannah More says, she says, "A Christian 
will find it cheaper to pardon than to resent. Forgiveness saves the expense of 
anger, the cost of hatred, and the waste of spirit."

Forgiveness saves the expense of anger and the cost of hatred and it keep you from 
wasting your spirit. Well, because I'm telling you your life still valuable, life is too 
short, is too precious, your spirit is too precious and we don’t want to waste any of 
it. So that’s a waste of spirit when you’re all been on a shape and bitter and angry to 
somebody that’s a waste of your spirit. You’re loosing creativity, you’re losing ideas, 
you're losing energy, you’re losing God's life and his love and joy it's not flowing 
through you so you’re wasting spirit. Tell him your name because I don’t have any 
spirit to waste. I don’t want to waste any spirit. I don’t want to waste any spirit at 
all.

In an article in Healthy Living Magazine Joan Lunden she said, "Holding on to 
anger, resentment and hurt only gives you tense muscles, a headache and a sore 
jaw from clinching your teeth, but forgiveness gives you back the laughter and the 
lightness in your life." So forgiveness just says as free to enjoy life, be lighthearted 
and to be able to laugh and enjoy the goodness of God and all of life. Remember last 
time we said that when we forgive our muscles relax, we breathe more easily, our 
blood vessels open up more oxygen enters our blood stream. We sleep more deeply 
more peacefully at night. Our body processes achieve equilibrium again and our 
energy feels become unblock. So it just does such a wonderful benefit to your body 
and your spirit and your mind when we forgive.

I like something that Lawana Blackwell says, she says, "Forgiveness is almost a 
selfish act because of its immense benefits to the one who forgives." It’s almost a 
selfish act. You know forgiveness is a gift you’re really giving yourself. It’s really a 
gift that you’re giving yourself. Well, I want to give you some keys in our time that 
we have left today, some keys to be able to help you through the forgiveness process 
and I just want to share six to seven great things with you. Number one, when you 
are trying to forgive, when you’ve been hurt or wrong by somebody, number one, 
don’t battle up the pain. You must express yourself.

And so this is where you want to talk to God and you want to ask God for help. You 
want to layout everything before the Lord and he is there for you to talk to. He is a 
counselor. He is a friend. He is not only your Lord but he is a counselor, he is your 
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friend so you can talk to the Lord and let him know your true feelings. That’s one 
think I love about David more so than any other author or writer in the Bible, 
David really opened and poured out his heart before God. And he was such a friend 
with God, he says God these people doing me wrong, they’re trying to kill me, 
everywhere which I go they're stabbing in my back. David was just honest before 
God and you know most of the Psalms he is just crying out before God and let him 
know how he feels. And I think God loves that in a relationship because he's real, 
he's real and God wants sincerity. He wants sincerity in our time with him. You 
know we don’t always have to act like we have it all together when we talk to God. 
God wants the real you, he knows the real you. Anyway, you can't fool him you 
know.

So he loves for you to be real and open and honest with him. And so from the Book 
of Psalms we get more honesty, more openness than any other writer in the Bible. I 
love the way David just pours his -- you know he would just be frank, “God you got 
to help me. These folks are trying to kill me here. My enemies are in camp all 
around me. Lord everywhere which I go somebody is after me.” And he just talked 
to God like that. And so in dealing with forgiveness you have to express yourself, so 
take the time to talk to God. Lay the situation out before the Lord, ask God for help.

You now in this process it’s okay to cry. You got to release the pain. You got to 
release the hurt so you can't battle it up, you got to express it. So talk to somebody, 
talk to a friend, talk to a counselor, a mentor, talk to someone who you trust and so 
that you can begin to get this hurt and pain and these issues out. So there is just 
great therapy and not battling it up but expressing yourself. Write it out do some 
journaling if you have to but get it out of you some kind of way you have to talk 
about it and that freeze you up. So number one, don’t battled up the pain. 
Everybody say, "Don’t battle up the pain."

Number two, don’t retaliate or seek revenge. Don’t retaliate or seek revenge. Often 
our first talk or meditation is how we can get back at the person. That’s why they 
say hurt people, hurt people. Your normal first instinct is to get back up them. 
We're getting a plot or revenge.

I read an interesting in a little joke about a mother and she heard her son 
screamed. He was seven years-old and she ran down to his bedroom and she said, 
"Son what happened?" And when she saw her two-year-old daughter was pulling 
the hair of the seven-year-old son, he was screaming. And so she took -- she gently 
took the daughter's hand off his hair and he says, "Son it’s okay." She didn’t know, 
she doesn’t realize, she doesn’t understand, she doesn’t know that that hurts. So it’s 
okay and he said, "All right." And as the mother walk back down the hall this time 
she heard the little girl screaming and she run back to the bedroom and say, 
"What's wrong with her?" The little boy said, "Now she knows."
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So often times our first response is to retaliate. We want to retaliate, we want to 
seek revenge. But when we retaliate we end up hurting ourselves more than 
anybody else. There's a Chinese proverb that says, "Whoever ups for revenge should 
dig two graves." So when we try to retaliate, you’re really going to hurt yourself 
more than anyone else. 1 Peter 3:9 let’s us know, “Never return evil for evil but 
overcome evil with good." Overcome evil with good. Turn to your neighbors say, 
"Overcome evil with good." So don’t retaliate don’t seek revenge.

I love this verse I want to read it to you in a different translation, this is Romans 
Chapter 12 Verses 17 through 19, it says, "Don’t hit back discover beauty in 
everyone, if you got it in you get along with everybody. Don’t insist on getting even 
that’s not for you to do, I'm doing the judging said God." And so this verse let’s us 
now, turn it over to God, trust God, trust God let God make it up to you. God is a 
justice God, he will bring justice into the situation so you don’t have to get your own 
revenge or retaliate. No, you trust God and let God make it up to you. You let God 
make it up to you. When you take the high role, you can trust God to make it up to 
you.

Number three, in terms of jumping you to forgive and get through this processes is 
give your self time to heal when you’ve been hurt, injured, wounded by someone 
give yourself time to heal, be patient, it is a process, it is a process. And there be 
times where you will make mistakes and you will need to forgive yourself but be 
patient it takes time. Turn to your neighbor and say, "It takes time." Give yourself 
time, give yourself time to heal because it’s a process and a lot of times you have to 
forgive people by faith or you may not feel like forgiving them you, may not feel like 
you have forgiven them but by declaration of the faith in your heart and come out of 
your mouth you have to say, "I have forgiven," so and so by the word of God. I have 
forgiven them by an act of my will and because God's love is in me I forgive them 
and I release the fullness of God's forgiveness and mercy toward that person and I 
do it by faith because sometimes you have to do it when you don’t feel like and when 
your feelings don’t feel like you have but you got to do it by faith.

And so, when the Devil tries to bring up those angry feelings back up to you again, 
you have to say, “No, I already forgiven them, sorry. You're too late Mr. Devil I've 
already forgiven them. God's grace is pouring out on me. God's love and his 
merciness living kindness is too abundant in my life and I can't withhold it from 
anybody. So Mr. Devil they’re already forgiven.” And so when those negative 
feelings start to rise back up you have to do it by faith, and so you take God's work, 
coming out of your mouth and in your heart and you forgive by faith. And then 
there will be times were you may have to just forgive a person over and over and 
that’s why Jesus told Peter asked Jesus, “How many times, seven times?” Jesus 
said, "No seventy times seven."
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Now, that was a very first message I've ever preached in my life and I was about 18 
years old preaching at my grandmother's church. My very first message was on 
forgiveness and I was teaching from the passage were Peter asks Jesus how many 
times do we need to forgive seven times and Jesus said, "No seventy times seven." 
And when I was studying that the Holy Spirit showed me seventy times seven, 
seventy represent it the average age or men seven representing a whole number. So 
seventy represented life, seven represented wholeness whole number. In other 
words, Jesus was saying, "Forgive your whole life." Forgive your whole life, forgive 
your whole life. Well, God showed that to me as an 18-year-old youngster and I 
never forgot until this day. Forgive your whole life. Turn to your neighbor and say, 
"Forgive your whole life." Forgive your whole life.

Here is number four, stop reliving the story that calls the pain. How many times are 
you going to think about to hurt? Stop relieving it because every time you relieve it, 
you open up the wound again and it paralyses you all over again, you get angry all 
over again. You start frowning and tensing all up. Every time you think about it 
and so you have to change the channel of your thoughts. Turn to your neighbor and 
say, "Change the channel of your thoughts." Change the channel of your thoughts. 
Change the channel of your thoughts that’s number four.

Number five is look for the positive, look for the positive. Now you focused on the 
negative long enough so now you begin to look for the positive even on the negative 
situation. Look for the positive. Thank God for forgiving you. That’s something 
positive so you can always look for the positive, thank God for forgiving you. Thank 
God that you have a chance to or somebody has wronged to you. Thank God that 
you have a chance to exercise your spiritual muscles. You got a chance to use 
everything you’ve been learning in Bible study and church all your life. All those 
notes you’ve taken in and out of those scriptures, you’ve highlighted and you’ve got 
tons CDs all stock up and you’ve got all of these books and you’ve never use the 
stuff. So if somebody wronged you, you want to get excited this is an opportunity to 
use some of the stuff that I've learned all my life. So you got an opportunity now to 
use your spiritual muscles, to use and develop your spiritual muscles everything 
that you’ve been equip for you got an opportunity to use it.

This is a brother point. I like this quote by Cherie Carter-Scott, she says, "Anger 
makes you smaller while forgiveness forces you to grow beyond what you were." 
Forgiveness forces you to grow beyond what you were. And that’s because you come 
into a different realm of maturity when you able to forgive. And let me give you the 
rest because I'm running out of time. Number six is put yourself in the other 
person's shoes. Put yourself in the other person's shoes. Try to understand the fact 
as they were dealing with when they hurt you. Maybe they were going through a 
difficult time, maybe they were hurt. Have you made similar mistakes in the past? 
Recognize their weakness any need or something that they had in life and just 
recognize that they are fallible. They're human, they're prone to error we all are.
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And so you put yourself in the other person's shoes. Henry Wadsworth Longfellow 
said this, he said, "If we could read the secret history of our enemies, we would find 
in each man's life sorrow and suffering enough to disarm all hostility." When you 
really know a person's story and you found out everything they’ve been through, you 
will actually begin to feel sorry for them and you would no longer be angry and 
unforgiving, you begin to see them in whole different life when you understand the 
person. And then the final one is to pray for the other person, pray for the other 
person. Desire good things, desire good things to happen to the wrong doer, begin to 
change what you say about the other person.

Here is another brother point this is by Lewis Smedes he says, "You will know that 
forgiveness has begun when you recall those that hurt you and feel the power to 
wish them well." So when you begin to pray for them and to wish them well you 
know that forgives has begun. There's something about when you're praying for 
them it removes you from selfishness, from self and it releases forgiveness even the 
more in your life.

I want you to go to the BrothersofTheWord.com you can listen to this message 
series in his entirety Grace to Forgive. You can also email it to a friend absolutely 
free of charge. Thank you so much for joining us today at Brothers of the Word, 
because brother you need the word.
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